Parent Survey 2016 – Results and Response
Parents were invited to respond to our survey in June 2016.  

Question 1: 
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Question 2:
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during the last year?
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Comment from Headteacher:

We view your input to your child’s education as crucial.  If the timings of meetings etc. are a barrier to participation, please let me know so that we can ensure we canvas your opinions and make sure you are given extremely important information.

If you have any queries or concerns about your child’s education, you do not need to wait until you are invited to a parents’ consultation meeting.  Please contact the school office and we will arrange an appointment to discuss any issues

Question 3: Parents were asked to read the statements and then indicate if they strongly agreed, agreed, disagreed or strongly disagreed.
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Comments from Headteacher:
Statement 1

I hope that all of our children are happy at school. They certainly appear to be so and respond very positively during School Council or when asked about their feelings.  If at any time you feel your child is feeling unhappy, please let us know and we will investigate the reasons why.  We all know that children who are unhappy at School, may not normally make the progress we would expect from them.  Very often communicating about what is worrying them can solve the issue as long as the main cause for concern is dealt with effectively.

Statement 2

Safety of our children is of paramount importance. This issue is regularly discussed in classes and School Council. Once again if you discover your child feels unsafe, please let us know and we will investigate the reasons why.

Statement 3

Without exception, all of our children make excellent progress regardless of their starting points .This is because we personalise the learning as far as possible, and work on the basis of stage not age.  Those children who make slower progress, are very carefully monitored and have intervention strategies put in place in order to discover what the barrier or difficulty is that is affecting their learning outcomes.  Those children who make rapid progress, are provided with appropriate challenge in order to ensure their rate of learning continues as expected.  All of the children’s progress is monitored closely using our tracking and target system. There have obviously been major changes regarding children achieving year group expectations. As you know these Year group expectations are extremely challenging and are being debated nationally. Fortunately, the majority of our children did achieve their expectations, however, those who did not,  are all identified with Special Educational Needs and are receiving appropriate intervention.
If you feel that your child is not making progress as you would expect, please contact us to discuss this in order to ensure we have not missed anything. We pride ourselves on spotting potential difficulties that our children may be experiencing and subsequently taking prompt action. This may take the form of ensuring appropriate screening or referrals to obtain a correct diagnosis. If we take this action, we will always talk to you as parents first and will work with you in partnership to ensure appropriate intervention is put in place to suit the needs of your child.
Statement 4

I am delighted that most of you feel your children are well looked after in School.  I consider the care guidance and support they are given as being crucial to their emotional health and wellbeing.  I always encourage parents to raise any concerns with me at an early stage. Waiting until a survey comes out before advising us that there has been a problem, does not give us the opportunity to sort out any problems that may occur.
Statement 5

We pride ourselves on the outstanding teaching our children receive.  All of the teaching is closely monitored in order to ensure your children have a wonderful educational experience.  The progress made by the children is testament to the outstanding teaching they receive.  Once again, if you have concerns, please come and talk to me about this.

Statement 6

For KS1 children, the recommendation for homework is 15 minutes per day.  We ask you to utilise this time by ensuring that you read with your child each day and help them to practise their spellings and handwriting.  We place Mathematics, Science and other topic related challenges on the Learning Platform.

We have also placed Year Group expectations for mathematics and Literacy  for each year group on the website.  If you would like to do additional numeracy with your child, we suggest that you make maths fun by playing games that involve the operations of  addition , subtraction, multiplication and division (e.g. playing shopping game , or getting them involved in investigations etc.).   Suggestions are also on the school website and learning platform.  We resist sending home numeracy worksheets at KS1 because a lot of the maths requires practical application and the use of equipment in order to consolidate learning.

KS2 children do receive weekly homework tasks, some in the form of work to take home and others in the form of tasks to complete. Once again tasks and additional activities are placed on the Learning Platform or can be obtained from the links such as Active Learn / Bug Club.

If you feel your child is not receiving appropriate homework, please make an appointment to talk to either the class teacher or myself.

Statement 7

How our children behave in and around school is extremely important and centres around our ethos as a faith school.

Inappropriate behaviour is not tolerated and is swiftly dealt with.  There is a consistent approach to the handling of inappropriate behaviour throughout the school, which is largely based around getting the child to reflect on what they have done and consider what they should have done in the first place.   For persistent inappropriate behaviour we also apply sanctions. On occasion, the inappropriate behaviour is the result of Special Educational Needs.  If this is the case it is sensitively dealt with by working with parents and at times involving outside agencies who offer guidance and support.

From September 2016, we have launched the school as a Restorative Approach School. This is based on the origins of the justice system and has been adapted for schools. We hope that using this method of dealing with unacceptable behaviour and conflict , that we can help the children to learn how to self-regulate themselves and deal with conflict in a more positive way by making them more reflective. We will be running a parents information session regarding the RA approach early in the autumn term. We are also intending to continue with Dr Tom Robinson’s Gem Power work which we started in June of 2016. This encourages the children to self-regulate and take control of their own actions which leads to increased self -control and self- awareness. We hope that you will be able to attend Dr Tom’s parent information session on September 13th.

Statement 8

It would be wrong of me to say that bullying does not exist at this school.  What I can say is that we do not tolerate bulling of any kind and we always use intervention strategies to ensure it stops.  Very often this involves parental involvement and ensuring we investigate the root cause of the bullying in the first place.  Obviously very young children need help and guidance about how to react appropriately to their friends. This issue is often dealt with during School Council or during circle time/SEAL discussions.  Collective Acts of Worship also play a huge part of teaching the children right from wrong and making the right decisions.

We will also be working with the children so that they can begin to understand what bullying actually is and how they can handle the situation if they encounter such behaviour. Very often we find the word bullying being used when in actual fact the situation is often a breakdown in communication or misunderstanding between the children which requires mediation to sort out the problems.

If your child thinks they are being bullied, please let us know so that we can investigate the situation. We will keep you informed of our actions and hopefully come up with a satisfactory conclusion or solution 

Statement 9

I am glad that most of you think what we do in school is well managed. If there are any issues that you think are not being dealt with effectively, please let me know. This school has a small staff and, as such, decisions are always made following consultation between the staff and Governors who make up our excellent team.

We believe that our success lies in our ability not to be complacent, but to continually reflect on our decision-making and learn from our mistakes. Good communication, obviously, lies at the heart of all that we do.

Statement 10

We pride ourselves in being able to listen to the opinions of others and appreciate the fact that if you have concerns, they need to be addressed sooner rather than later. We also appreciate that grievances must be heard and being able to listen to a different viewpoint is vital. Please feel free to come along for a chat if you feel something is going wrong. We promise not to be judgemental but to listen openly to your concerns.
Statement 11

In addition to the termly meetings with parents and the end of year progress report, we always strive to let you know if there are any worries or concerns about your child.

Parents of children in the Foundation Stage will also gain access to their children’s Learning Journeys, which identify next steps to learning.

Statement 12

Thank you to those of you who would recommend our school to other parents .We appreciate your support.

Question 4: 
Parents were asked to leave any comments about our school.
Please see Mrs Harrison’s responses in blue below.

I feel that Mrs Cantwell is a great teacher for my child. The information she provides is always up to date, well structured and valuable. Homework is just right. Her feedback during parent-teacher meetings was well presented. Many thanks!! Only minor gripe is the request to use microsoft word/outlook/powerpoint for homework projects: Microsoft Office is a commercial product, free to schools, but very expensive otherwise. All compatible programs are not always compatible, so a nicely looking page on one device could look ugly on another one. Other file formats have been accepted, which is very good, thank you. Just it would be nice to mention in advance which other file formats can be used.

Homework - sorry but I can not agree with the policy of not providing homework (or at least some handouts) in KS1 maths. A homework shows what has been taught, child's progress, helps to find and explain possible gaps in child's understanding and simply could be a start of a conversation. Spotting gaps in child's understanding is absolutely crucial in maths, as in this subject just one misunderstanding results in inability to move forwards. Computer/online games simply can not substitute written homework as they only provide drilling, with not much thinking involved. Maths is all about development of logical thinking, whilst drilling in arithmetic is just a useful tool to speed up the process. Having a quick look at child's work once a term is absolutely not enough. Magical Maths weekly updates proved to be very helpful, why can't the school provide similar things?
Thank you for your comment about Microsoft, I will ask Miss Wilson to address this issue and advise you of a solution.  [Comment from Ms Wilson:  The school has a subscription for Microsoft software but file formats such as the freely available Open Office are acceptable, of course.  Other commercial products such as those from Apple usually allow the option to save in a file format that is compatible with Windows/Microsoft applications.  Please always speak to the class teacher to find a solution if individual requests will be problematic for you – they are all very happy to be flexible!]  Please see previous comments about homework. It is not possible to differentiate for all the different needs we have in mathematics when issuing homework. In lessons all children’s work is personalised to their needs and careful marking and feedback help us to provide the children with scaffolding to help them with specific problems they may encounter. Work sheets are not always targeted to individual needs and are therefore avoided where possible. The teachers will happily advise you if your child has a specific problem that they need to work on e.g. knowledge of number bonds or times tables. These type of problems can easily be practised at home by introducing real life problems for them to solve, or getting the children to regularly practice quick recall of number bonds and number facts. I would suggest that you refer to the year group expectations which clearly advise you what your children need to do in order to meet these End of Year Expectations. If you feel there are any problematic areas, contact the teacher for advice. I would however hope that the teacher would contact you if they felt your child required additional support in a key area. We appreciate that you are an essential contributor to your child’s learning and appreciate any help that you can give your children.
I have been very pleased with my son's progress this year. Ms Wilson is an excellent teacher both in terms of her subject teaching and her pastoral care. Mrs Harrison continues to be a positive force at the head of the school and inspires great confidence.

Very happy with education my child is receiving

I have felt this year that the pastoral care has been excellent. I have confidence that the school and staff have my child's best interests at heart and the staff have gone out of their way to look after my son. I feel that my child has been enthused and interested in the topics this year and was very impressed by the undoubtedly high standard of the class assembly and nativity productions. Ms Wilson has provided excellent and informative feedback at parent's meetings and I have total confidence in her and feel that she knows and has my son's best interests at heart. She is always approachable and helpful when dealing with any concerns. In addition I feel that I have been better informed this year about my child's learning with the Twitter updates, high frequency words, practice papers etc sent home.

The homework received is consistent, but tends to be consistent with reading and writing, it may be beneficial to receive numerical or other homework

We're very happy - our son has been well supported and cared for in his reception year - his teachers really got to know him.

I am concerned about the rationale for splitting year groups and rejoining them 12 months later. I would like more information as to how my child will be challenged during their second year in the same class.

I am sure you must appreciate that we only have 4 classrooms which can ideally accommodate no more than 30 children. In view of this we have no alternative other than to have split year groups. In the lower part of the school we are now into our second year of a 15 intake which means that the reception and year 1 children have combined to make a full class. Further up the school , we still have full classes of children which means we have no alternative other than to split the year groups e.g this year we had to split the Year 4 children into 2 classes to make a Year 3/4 and a Year 4/5. In 2017 using the projected numbers we will have a year R/Y1, Y2/Y3, Y3/4/5 and a Y5/6 class. This means that we will need to split the year 3s and year 5s. Decisions will be taken about how the year groups are split, depending on ability and, possibly, social needs.  We currently have a predicted higher number of children on roll for September 2017, however, due to the mobility of some of our families, we do know that some children are likely to be transferring out of our school and they will not be replaced in year groups where the admission numbers exceed 15. In 2018/19, the situation regarding class sizes begins to stabilise. Our eventual aim is to accommodate YR/Y1, Y1/Y2, Y3/4, Y5/6 although there may be variations to this depending on pupils numbers in each year group.
I would like to assure parents that we have carried out extensive work to ensure that the curriculum will meet the needs of the children and will not include overlap of coverage in joint year groups. As already mentioned each year group has year group expectations which must be taught. We will obviously ensure that work is pitched appropriately for individuals and will provide challenge and extension where needed. Support will also be provided for those children working below their Year Group Expectations.

When it comes to bullying, depends on each individual teacher, some are really concern and does some actions, others don't.

Please see comments regarding our plans to address inappropriate behaviour and bullying. All members of staff have received training to enable us to use a common approach throughout the school. This should remove the issues concerning how individuals handle unacceptable behaviour incidents. 

I feel that communication needs to be improved. We are encouraged to use email to communicate with school, yet rarely receive a reply when messages are sent. I feel that some members of staff deal well with bullying, yet more needs to be done throughout the school to promote how people ought to relate to each other and successfully resolve situations.

We receive hundreds of emails each day and try to always address any highlighted issues. We do not usually reply unless there is a need to contact you for further information. If there are any complaints regarding bullying or safeguarding etc, we always reply. If you have not received a reply I suggest you contact School Office to make sure we have received your email. We sometimes find your emails in the ‘junk’ box and always transfer them to the main school email box if they are found. Similarily, you may find our responses in your junk so it is worth checking.
My child is thriving in his class despite having SEN issues which make it more difficult for him to learn and the staff are all very supportive of him.

My son has only been at the school for less than a term so am unable to justify strongly agree for several categories not because I don't think it is, simply that I have had little time to observe it.

The school has a big problem with bullying which hasn't been well addressed and pupils are leaving due to it

Please see previous comments. Furthermore, to my knowledge we have never lost children to other schools due to bullying. If they have moved because of this, the issue has never been brought to my attention.  Most of the children who have left us are because of moving area, being given a place in a more suitable school (Special Needs) or to attend a school nearer to their home.  If you feel there is a bullying problem that has not been addressed correctly, I would appreciate talking to you about it.

[name removed] has [SEND] and is a handful. However Mr Handy and other's give him so much help and support.

Question 5: 

Parents were asked what they think is good about St Oswald’s School.
Religious teaching/ small friendly caring school with high standards!

Easy to keep on touch with the school and other parents. This year's arrangement of teachers seemed to be the best possible in all 3 classes my children attended. Great choice of music lessons: very enjoyable choir, choice of 3 music instruments with such a nice teacher as Mrs Leckie. Good choice of after school clubs.

Its size makes it easier to stay in touch with the school, as well as with other parents. This years' choice of teachers for different levels seems to be perfect. Good choice of after school clubs. Nice introduction to music through singing.

The school's pastoral care is excellent. During my wife's recent difficult pregnancy we greatly appreciated the care taken to look after our son, especially when his mummy was in hospital. The school has been very responsive to any concerns or questions we have had. It is a school with a good ethos and caring staff.

Its size. Culture mix.

In my experience the pastoral care at St Oswalds is excellent. In addition Mrs Harrison as the headteacher inspires confidence and authority while also been approachable.

The level of education is very good, and the school is very professional in its methods.

At Oswalds is a lovely environment for the children, like an extended family.

Christian values, caring attitude, ability to voice concerns and get feedback.

A caring community spirit.

Helpful staff, friendly learning environment, and my children are really being well take care of.

Friendly, nurturing environment with excellent staff across the board.

Friendly staff, great resources and activities for children.

Friendly, caring school which aspires to the highest standards

The headteacher and the size of the classes.

Pastoral care. Excellent but not pressurised environment linked to learning and progress.

Small, friendly environment where children feel safe and known. Good leadership, enthusiastic teaching staff. Wide range of after school clubs catering to all interests. Minimal homework which we feel is great at this age.

It is a small school and therefore has a lovely family feel to it. The staff know all the children by name and they are well looked after.

Encouraging independence from a total by age with a huge variety of activities

Everything! They 'get' [name removed].

My children are making good progress, the school is friendly and welcoming with lots of extra curricula opportunities

It is a family environment.

Nurturing environment but at the same time excellent academic support. My children have thrived in the new mixed classes and the teachers seem to be doing a super job in continuing to individualise learning.

Thank you for your wonderful positive comments, they are greatly appreciated by myself, the teachers and Governors. Your children are a pleasure to teach and we greatly appreciate your help and support as part of our school family.
Question 6: 
Parents were asked if there is anything they would improve about St Oswald’s
1) Sports field! PE lessons seem to be much less enjoyable for bigger children in such a congested space, especially when other classes are out for a play time at the same time. Any chances of a deal with Choristers school? 2) Lack of connection with other schools. Sport trips are nice, but would be good to have more interactions in other subjects. May be using technologies like distance conferencing? This school is tiny, Neville is the oldest class, so I'm a bit worried that moving to a big secondary school would be a big shock for children.

We did use the Choristers’ sports field this year for the KS2 Sports day. This is a partnership that we intend to pursue further during this academic year.  We have had connections with schools in the past when pupils have moved on, this has entailed emails and letters etc. We do have active connections with other schools and will be doing more collaborative work this year.  When we have a Year 6 class , there will be extensive transitional work between ourselves and Durham Johnston’s. I have also asked Ms Wilson to look into connecting classrooms work which uses technology to link other schools.

Please see 4. above.

No

It would be nice to see more blogs with pictures to show the parents exactly what the children have been learning about. Also it would be helpful to have the current menus available. Overall I feel that there have been definite improvements in terms of communication etc since last year.
Thank you for this comment , I have asked the teachers to make sure they use the Learning Platform more to ensure blogs are up to date. Unfortunately we have found that there has been a decline in the use of this resource which we do need to resurrect. I would also like to see more input on Twitter etc during the next academic year.
Access to more sports/exercise for older pupils, where they need more traditional sporting activities e.g football/rugby/cricket teams, athletics/long distance running etc.

Thank you for this comment. Mr Handy is working with the School Sports Partnership to arrange more team events. Unfortunately they are mostly aimed at Year 6 children which we do not have. If there are any parents interested in running football fixtures etc, please let me know!
No

I am concerned about limited sporting facilities for older children.

Better email communication so that replies are sent to messages. More work amongst the children on social communication skills.

See previous comments about Behaviour.

Bigger or extended premises as the school grows in numbers? More parking allocation for parents would also be helpful as the number of pupils increases.

Sorry this is just not possible. The school does not have any capacity to become bigger unless at some stage in the future alternative accommodation is found. We have approached the Council on numerous occasions regarding parking for staff and parents, however, this falls on deaf ears. Please feel free to lobby the council regarding this issue. We have even involved our MP and Unions but have failed to gain any support.
You need to find more space for the bigger children to be able to stretch their legs during play time and lunch time, the playground is way too small for the amount of children in the school.

We may consider staggering playtimes and lunchtimes as numbers continue to rise. With regard to space to run around in, we do not have any alternative accommodation that can safely provide the children with room to play. We did look at the park, however, as this is a public space we cannot close it off to members of the public and consequently we cannot safeguard the area. Please see comments about the use of Choristers for KS2 sports.
improve communication to parents - newsletter is not very clear and very little of it is aimed at nursery parents.

Nursery intend to send out their own newsletter which will hopefully provide you with more tailored information.

Nothing apart from parking which is out of the school's control lol.

Question 7: 
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Comments:
Would like more info on school menus

We have asked Taylor Shaw our catering provider to send us the menus electronically so that we can place them on the website.

Much better then last year, thank you. Any chances of having a calendar on it with future important dates?

The calendar currently goes out termly on the newsletter and additional important dates are provided weekly on the Friday newsletter. At present it takes us all our time to keep our staff calendar up to date. Ms Wilson will however look at this.
Comment from Ms Wilson: we have a calendar with key dates/events on our website now within the ‘parents’ section.  I hope this is useful.

The website has improved a lot, thank you. Is there a possibility to have there a calendar with forthcoming events?

You have a Twitter feed but it's rarely updated and your information pages don't hold much current information

Comment from Ms Wilson: the school Twitter feed is updated to reflect key events as much as possible.  We are trailling using class twitter feeds to share more with our parents.  Please watch out for developments.

Yes - but it is not kept up to date (eg school holiday dates)

School holiday dates are kept up to date on the website. You can also see ahead to the following academic year in case you need to book holidays.

Question 8: 
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Comments:

Much easier than paper.

Though often VERY last minute information. More useful if sent earlier.

Fantastic update service

Yes but I find all the different forms of messages via text, email, harcopy etc rather confusing - better to stick to one form for all messages ?

Unfortunately this is because some parents request paper copies rather than email. Texts and emails are used for emergencies or to act as a reminder of an event coming up. Texts have limited characters , whereas emails provide more details where needed.

Question 9:
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Comments:
Email communication from the school in itself is good in general. Forms could be confusing: some forms are online, but some are still on paper, hard to keep track of. I'm not so sure about .doc letter formats the school is using: Microsoft office is expensive, compatible programs are not perfectly compatible, so documents look very differently on different devices, and sometimes are hard to read, especially tables. Would it be possible to convert .doc files into something more universal like .jpg (standard picture file) before sending out?

See previous comments

It is good, but sometimes feels too frequent.

We have had trouble setting up parent pay and receiving information by parent mail, though I think online is preferable to paper communications. I would really like to see better email links with teachers - it's not always possible to catch the relevant person at the school gate, yet only the head teacher reliably replies to emails. It would be great to be given an email address for our child's teacher, as messages sent via the office rarely get through it seems.

All emails sent into school are passed on immediately to teachers who then provide us with replies. If you do not receive a reply , please check that we received your email in the first place as we do send them all on for you. If you do not receive a reply I will chase them up for you. 

Teachers only have their own personal emails which are to be kept for us to communicate with them and forward them their relevant mail which comes into school. We also like to see and check any responses being sent out to parents for legal reasons. 

I think it is quicker to just receive emails direct from school instead of having to log on to Parentmail.

At present you have the facility to use both systems. I personally check the school email box daily whereas I do not respond to Parent Mail. This is checked by Mrs Clift and Teachers.
Question 10:
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Comment from Deputy Head Teacher/ICT Co-Ordinator:

I am pleased that almost all of the respondents’ children have used the Learning Platform.  The teachers are always trying to add new content.
Bug Club (and now Abacus maths too!) and Purple Mash are newer resources and offer children excellent opportunities to extend their learning at home. 
Final comment from Mrs Harrison

Thank you for all of your valuable comments and for taking time to communicate with us. I will ensure that these comments are shared with members of staff and Governors.

If you do not feel that you have received an appropriate response from this survey, please feel free to make an appointment with me to discuss any of your concerns further.

Mrs Harrison

Head Teacher

